MINUTES OF MIFFLINBURG BOROUGH COUNCIL January 15, 2013 2 3 PRESENT ABSENT Х Robert O. Brouse, Jr., Council President 5 X Betsy K. Robertson, Vice President 6 Benjaman M. Dietrich, Council Member X 7 X Bryan E. Rohland, Council Member 8 X Michael E. Snook, Council Member 9 X Tod M. Steese, Council Member 10 X David M. Cooney, Mayor 11 X Jeremiah D. Runkle, Solicitor 12 Douglas R. Bickhart, Chief of Police 13 X Margaret A. Metzger, Borough Manager 14 X Misty L. Ross, Assistant Secretary 15 16 The regular meeting of Mifflinburg Borough Council was called to order at 7:00 PM. 17 18 There was one (1) visitor present at this meeting which was Darwin Swope. 19 20 21 Motion by: Tod M. Steese 22 Second by: Betsy K. Robertson 23 24 MOTION: To approve the minutes of the Tuesday, December 18, 2012 regular meeting of 25 Mifflinburg Borough Council. 26 27

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Dietrich reminded Borough Council that they took action at the Tuesday, December 18, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to authorize a final check run for 2012, Bill List #2012-13. Mr. Dietrich informed Borough Council that he has reviewed Bill List #2012-13 in the amount of \$83,558.58. Borough Council action is requested to approve payment of this Bill List.

X

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To approve payment of Bill List #2012-13 in the amount of \$83,558.58.

Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Brouse

No - None

28 29 30

31

32

33

34 35 36

37 38

39 40

41 42

43 44 45

46

47

48

49 50

51

52 53

54 55

56 57

Mr. Dietrich informed Borough Council that he has reviewed Bill List #2013-01 in the amount of \$299,800.46. Bill List #2013-01 is lower this month since there was not an American Municipal Power, Inc. (AMP) invoice included in the Bill List. Bill List #2013-01 did include a Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Risk Management Association (PIRMA) payment in the amount of \$83,333.00.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K, Robertson

MOTION: To approve payment of Bill List #2013-01 in the amount of \$299,800.46.

Yes - Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Brouse

58 No - None Mr. Darwin Swope, Legislative Aide to State Representative Fred Keller (R-85th District), attended tonight's meeting. Mr. Swope informed Borough Council that State Representative Fred Keller has reintroduced House Bill 1329: Prevailing Wage Legislation which would raise the threshold of the Prevailing Wage Act from \$25,000 to \$190,000 in order to help save taxpayers money on public works projects. Mr. Swope clarified that State Representative Fred Keller's District Office is still located in Suite 1 of the Mifflinburg Government Center at 343 Chestnut Street.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To approve the Mifflinburg Borough Zoning Report for December 2012 and authorize payment to the Central Keystone Council of Governments (CK-COG) in the amount of \$47.90.

Yes – Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mr. Brouse

No – None

Mrs. Metzger reported that PennDOT has provided the revised Reimbursement Agreement for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project in the amount of \$1,350,560.30. Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that the revised Reimbursement Agreement revises the dollar amounts to reflect the bid pricing rather than the proposed costs reflected in the original agreement. Mrs. Metzger clarified that she anticipates that the Borough will incur additional costs for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project until the completion of the project. Resolution No. 2013-01; authorizes and directs the Borough Council President, Robert O. Brouse, Jr., to sign the attached Reimbursement Agreement No. 033608A with PennDOT. Borough Council action is requested to adopt Resolution No. 2013-01.

Mr. Brouse informed Mr. Darwin Swope, Legislative Aide to State Representative Fred Keller (R-85th District), that PennDOT is responsible to maintain enclosed surface storm water facilities of the state highway within Townships for deficiencies relating to structural conditions including the repair and replacement of inlets below grates, cross pipes/culverts, parallel pipes/culverts, headwalls and endwalls for structural condition reasons unless the Township has assumed maintenance by written agreement or HOP (highway occupancy permit), a combination or system with treatment facilities involved, or there is joint responsibility at intersecting roads. Mr. Brouse expressed that he would like this policy for Boroughs as well. Mr. Swope stated that he would research this policy and get back to Borough Council.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To adopt Resolution No. 2013-01; Authorizing and directing the Borough Council President, Robert O. Brouse, Jr., to sign the attached Reimbursement Agreement No. 033608A with PennDOT in the amount of \$1,350,560.30.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that they took action at the Tuesday, December 18, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to adopt the Multi-Municipal Comprehensive Plan titled *Cultivating Community* and notify the Union County Planning Commission (UCPC) of the action taken. Mrs. Metzger reported that subsequent to notifying the UCPC of the action taken; Mr. Shawn McLaughlin, Union County Planning Director, contacted her and informed her that the Comprehensive Plan should have been adopted by resolution. Resolution No. 2013-02; a resolution adopting the Multi-Municipal Comprehensive Plan for the Central planning area has been prepared. Borough Council action is requested to adopt this resolution.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To adopt Resolution No. 2013-02; A resolution adopting the Multi-Municipal Comprehensive Plan for the Central planning area.

Approved via voice vote, with Mr. Snook voting no.

Mr. Runkle reminded Borough Council that they took action at the Tuesday, November 20, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to authorize him to revise Resolution No. 2012-05; a resolution establishing and adopting a policy for the distribution of connection permits under state, federal, or other regulatory limitations. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he has prepared Resolution No. 2013-03 which replaces Resolution No. 2012-05. Three (3) amendments have been made to the Conditions for Making Sewer Connections and are as follows:

- 1. Paragraph V; stated that available connection permits will be offered to potential candidates in writing by the Borough of Mifflinburg. Potential candidates will have thirty (30) days to accept the connection permit, and attached conditions, or the connection permit will be offered to the next candidate in the order determined under Paragraph IV. If there is no other candidate remaining whose request has not been fulfilled, the Borough shall readvertise the availability of the connection(s) and thereafter distribute them according to the terms of this Resolution has been added to this paragraph.
- 2. Subparagraph c under Paragraph VI; stated that if the structural foundation has not been completed within one (1) year of the date of connection permit issuance, then the EDU shall be revoked and the Borough shall return 80% of the Tapping Fee paid by the applicant. Subparagraph c has been amended to state that if the structure is a residential structure and is not occupied within eighteen (18) months of the date of connection permit issuance, then the EDU shall be revoked and the Borough shall return 80% of the Tapping Fee paid by the applicant.
- 3. Subparagraph d has been added under Paragraph VI; which states that if the structure is a commercial structure and is not occupied within twenty-four (24) months of the date of connection permit issuance, then the EDU shall be revoked and the Borough shall return 80% of the Tapping Fee paid by the applicant.

Mr. Dietrich inquired if the applicant can request an extension if the structure is not occupied within the required time, but is close to being occupied. Mr. Runkle stated that Resolution No. 2013-03 doesn't expressly provide that the applicant can request an extension; however if Borough Council were presented with an extension request, he would advise Borough Council to do as they want as long as they are consistent. Mrs. Metzger inquired if Resolution No. 2013-03 addresses capacity charges. Mr. Runkle reported that subparagraph b under Paragraph VI; states that payment of applicable sewer rentals upon occupancy of the structure. If the structure is not occupied within one (1) year of the date of connection permit issuances, the property owner shall pay any applicable reservation of capacity charges as established by Resolution of the Mifflinburg Borough Council.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Michael E. Snook

MOTION: To adopt Resolution No. 2013-03; A resolution establishing and adopting a policy for the distribution of connection permits under state, federal, or other regulatory limitations.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Runkle requested an executive session to discuss the sewer EDU's accepted from the eleven (11) distributed at the Tuesday, October 16, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting.

Mrs. Metzger reported that Don E. Bower, Inc., contractor for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project, began work on this project on Monday, November 12, 2012. Preliminary work has been completed in the overlay area, at 2nd and 3rd Streets as of this time. The contractor is currently working at 6th Street and has plans to complete abandonment of the sewer line crossing Chestnut Street at 7th Street and the storm water work at High Alley and 8th Street before the winter shutdown date of Saturday, February 2, 2013. Regular construction and the detour for this project are scheduled to begin on Monday, March 25, 2013.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that Don E. Bower, Inc. has scheduled the next Public Meeting for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project for Wednesday, March 6, 2013 at 7:00 PM at the Mifflinburg Middle School LGI. Mr. Runkle clarified that he is not required to be present at the Public Meeting. Mrs. Robertson expressed that she believes the Borough should issue their own press release in order to notify the residents and business owners of the Public Meeting. Mrs. Metzger stated that the Borough can issue their own press release in order to notify the residents and business owners of the Public Meeting. In addition, an article will be placed in the "Mifflinburg News & Views" for February 2013 and on the Borough's website. The Borough will also send letters to every property owner along Chestnut Street and Market Street since the detour for this project will be on Market Street.

Mrs. Metzger reported that Don E. Bower, Inc., contractor for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction, is required to provide Flagpersons/Crossing Guards at the intersections of 1st and Market Streets and Mable and Market Streets, from 7:30 AM to 8:15 AM and 3:00 PM to 3:30 PM, Monday through Friday while school is in session to aid students crossing Market Street on their way to and from school. Don E. Bower, Inc. is seeking qualified applicants for this position on a part-time, temporary basis beginning in April 2013 through October 2013. The salary shall be in accordance with the base rate and fringe benefits established by the Federal Davis-Bacon Wage Determination, General Decision No. PA120014 08/03/2012 PA14 as follows:

Base Rate: \$17.71/Hour Fringe Benefits: \$13.39/Hour Total Rate: \$31.10/Hour

Prior to employment, prospective employees will be required to successfully complete and/or obtain the following in accordance with Pennsylvania Act 34 of 1985, Pennsylvania Act 114 of 2005, Pennsylvania Act 24 of 2011, and Pennsylvania Act 82 of 2012:

- 1. Pennsylvania Child Abuse History Clearance.
- 2. Pennsylvania State Police Request for Criminal Record Check.
- 3. Pennsylvania Department of Education Arrest/Conviction and Certification Form.

In addition to the above clearance requirements, prospective employees will be required to participate in and successfully obtain certification as required by the PennDOT mandated flagger training program in accordance with PennDOT Publication 213. A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the next construction meeting with Don E. Bower, Inc. and PennDOT for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project is scheduled for Thursday, January 24, 2013.

Mrs. Metzger requested an executive session to discuss the sewer EDU's accepted from the eleven (11) distributed at the Tuesday, October 16, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that they took action at the Tuesday, December 18, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to accept the bid received from Mr. Sascha Skucek for the purchase of the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street in the amount of \$3,300.00, contingent upon an Agreement of Sale. Mr. Runkle was directed to draft the Agreement of Sale for this property which incorporates the required deed restrictions. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he did not draft the Agreement of Sale for the Old Borough Building which incorporates the required deed restrictions. Mr. Runkle expressed that he felt the Agreement of Sale was unnecessary, unless the buyer or the buyer's attorney wanted an Agreement of Sale, and that drafting the Agreement of Sale would be an extra expense since this was a cash sale and there was no financing involved.

Mr. Runkle provided Borough Council with an update on the status of the deed transfer for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street. Mr. Skucek has hired Attorney, Peter L. Matson to transfer the title for the Old Borough Building. Mr. Runkle stated that in reviewing the deed and description, and then trying to draft a deed; he didn't realize the extent of the encroachment by the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street. Mr. Runkle explained that typically when completing a deed, you copy the old legal description and add any reservations, easements, or restrictions that may be necessary and is in this case. The deed for the Old Borough Building can't be drafted with the current description; otherwise Mr. Skucek would end up owning a piece of the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building. A survey and Subdivision and Land Development Plan would need to be completed in order to draft the deed for the Old Borough Building. In accord with the Mifflinburg Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance, all Subdivision and Land Development Plans require a metes and bounds description which requires a survey. A discussion was held regarding the Subdivision and Land Development Plan. Mrs. Metzger expressed that she believes the Subdivision and Land Development Plan should be completed legally and correctly since it's a legal document. Mrs. Metzger suggested that a survey be obtained from Wagner's Surveying since they have a lot of historical knowledge of Mifflinburg. Mr. Runkle agreed with Mrs. Metzger and stated that the surveyor should be retained based on who the best person is for the job in terms of what historical knowledge the surveyor may have, rather than price. Mr. Rohland recommended that Borough Council take action to authorize Mr. Runkle to engage a surveyor to prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street at an amount not-to-exceed \$3,500.00.

Motion by: Tod M. SteeseSecond by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To authorize Mr. Runkle to engage a surveyor to prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street at an amount not-to-exceed \$3,500.00.

Mrs. Metzger inquired about the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street. A discussion was held; Mr. Runkle recommended that Borough Council amend the previous motion to authorize him to engage a surveyor to prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street at an amount not-to-exceed \$3,500.00; to include the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street.

Motion by: Tod M. Steese Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To amend the previous motion to authorize Mr. Runkle to engage a surveyor to prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street at an amount not-to-exceed \$3,500.00; to include the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street.

Mrs. Robertson clarified that if the surveyor can't prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for both the Old Borough Building and the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building at the not-to-exceed amount of \$3,500.00; the surveyor should just prepare the required Subdivision and Land Development Plan and survey for the Old Borough Building.

Yes - Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mr. Runkle inquired where the boundary line should be for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street. Mr. Brouse directed Mr. Runkle to have the surveyor contact him when they reach that point. A discussion was held; Mr. Runkle requested Borough Council consideration to authorize Mrs. Metzger to execute the deed for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street so that when the required deed restrictions are incorporated, even if it occurs mid month, Mrs. Metzger can execute the deed.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Tod M. Steese

MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to execute the deed for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street.

Yes - Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mr. Runkle reminded Borough Council that the contract with the Lycoming County Resource Management for the disposal of municipal sewage sludge expired on Monday, December 31, 2012. Lycoming County Resource Management is proposing to renew this agreement for two (2) years with a non-void clause added to the agreement which would allow them to raise rates with a sixty (60) day notice. If the Borough doesn't accept the rate increase then the contract would be voided. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he has spoke with Ms. Ellen V. Montis, Residual Waste Specialist for Lycoming County Resource Management, regarding the non-void clause and is waiting to hear back from her.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that she, Mr. Brouse, and Mayor Cooney met with representatives from Yorktowne and Ritzcraft on Wednesday, December 12, 2012. These companies were looking for information about the Borough's electric rates and for any cost saving/reduction measures that could be offered. It was determined that Mrs. Metzger would consult with the Borough's Electrical Consultant, Mr. Jim Havrilla of Utility Engineers, PC, on this matter. Mrs. Metzger updated Borough Council that she has consulted with Mr. Havrilla on this matter and a meeting has been arranged between Yorktowne's consultant, the Borough, and Mr. Havrilla. The meeting is scheduled for Friday, January 18, 2013 at 9:30 AM.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that the bid opening for the 2013 Cleaning Quotes was held on Monday. December 3, 2012 at 1:00 pm. There were two (2) quotes received and are as follows:

	Bi-Weekly	Wax & Buff	Carpet Shampoo
	<u>Price</u>	Vinyl Floor	Cleaning
Oliveri's Cleaning Service	\$ 62.50/visit	\$775.00	\$350.00
**Bidder meant this to be	\$112.50/visit		
McCormick's Home & Office Maintenance	\$126.69/visit	\$480.00	\$300.00

Borough Council took action at the Tuesday, December 18, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to award the 2013 Cleaning Bid to Oliveri's Cleaning Service for Bi-Weekly Cleaning in the amount of \$112.50; Wax & Buff Vinyl Floor in the amount of \$775.00; Carpet Shampoo Cleaning in the amount of \$350.00. Due to health reasons, Oliveri's Cleaning Service resigned on Thursday, December 20, 2012. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has contacted the other bidder, McCormick's Home & Office Maintenance, and they will be taking over these services for 2013. Borough Council action is requested to rescind the motion to award the 2013 Cleaning Bid to Oliveri's Cleaning Service for Bi-Weekly Cleaning in the amount of \$112.50; Wax & Buff Vinyl Floor in the amount of \$775.00; Carpet Shampoo Cleaning in the amount of \$350.00; and award the 2013 Cleaning Bid to McCormick's Home & Office Maintenance for Bi-Weekly Cleaning in the amount of \$126.69; Wax & Buff Vinyl Floor in the amount of \$480.00; Carpet Shampoo Cleaning in the amount of \$300.00.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To rescind the motion to award the 2013 Cleaning Bid to Oliveri's Cleaning Service for Bi-Weekly Cleaning in the amount of \$112.50; Wax & Buff Vinyl Floor in the amount of \$775.00; Carpet Shampoo Cleaning in the amount of \$350.00; and award the 2013 Cleaning Bid to McCormick's Home & Office Maintenance for Bi-Weekly Cleaning in the amount of \$126.69; Wax & Buff Vinyl Floor in the amount of \$480.00; Carpet Shampoo Cleaning in the amount of \$300.00.

Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Brouse

No – None

Mrs. Metzger reported that Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., has submitted the necessary permit information for the required testing for the Production Well No. PW-2. The Borough is currently awaiting approval of the testing plan submitted to Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PA DEP). The requirements of this testing will last through most of 2013 and must be completed and approved prior to gaining approval to use this well.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the Borough will be working with HRG, Inc. to compile the necessary information for the Annual Chapter 94 Report for the sewer system.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she and Mr. Jason Mitchell, Borough Public Works Supervisor, have been working on compiling and quantifying the information for the next Corrective Action Plan quarterly update report. As a part of this work, prices are being obtained from firms that can complete flow monitoring and reporting information in order to help us quantify the flows. Mrs. Metzger requested that a Utility Committee meeting be scheduled to discuss potential revisions to the Sewer Ordinance and the plans for corrective work in 2013.

Mrs. Metzger provided Borough Council with an update on the status of the demolition of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street. The demolition of the property is scheduled to begin on Monday, January 14, 2013 and be completed by the end of that same week. Borough Personnel will ensure that the water and sewer connections are properly retired.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that Mr. Jason Mitchell, Borough Public Works Supervisor, has been requesting that a Building Committee meeting be scheduled to discuss the Mifflinburg Hose Company. Immediate roofing repairs have been completed; however the other work requested by Mr. John W. Heiges, Jr., Fire Chief for the Mifflinburg Hose Company, in 2012 requires further direction by Borough Council. Mr. Wayne Bierly, President of the Mifflinburg Hose Company, has also submitted a request for a meeting with the Building Committee at the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street to discuss what they would like done to this building. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she suggested Tuesday, January 22, 2013 as the suggested meeting date, and is requesting confirmation from the Building Committee. Building Committee Members, Mr. Snook and Mr. Rohland, confirmed the suggested meeting date of Tuesday, January 22, 2013 at 7:00 PM at the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street.

Mrs. Metzger reported that Mr. Neal Lewis, Lewis, Barlett, Klees, has scheduled to begin the 2012 Audit in mid February. Mrs. Metzger stated that she is currently working to close out the 2012 year and prepare all year end financial and payroll reports. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has provided Mr. Lewis with an unadjusted trail balance in order to begin the 2012 Audit.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the Public Works Director position has been advertised for the third time; applications are being accepted through Friday, February 8, 2013. The Personnel Committee has met to discuss other options for filling the Public Works Director position. Mrs. Metzger also informed Borough Council that the Electric Lineman Apprentice/Lineman III position has been readvertised; applications are being accepted through Friday, February 15, 2013. The material in the advertisement for the Electric Lineman Apprentice/Lineman III position has been rephrased in order to hopefully obtain a larger pool of candidates. Both of these advertisements have been posted on Penn College's on-campus recruiting site as well as on the Borough's website. Mrs. Metzger requested that a Personnel Committee meeting be scheduled to review the applications and discuss other personnel matters.

Mrs. Metzger requested that Borough Council take action to re-appoint Mr. Ron Bollinger as Park Director and Mr. Matt Wells as Assistant Park Director for the 2013 Season at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool. Mrs. Metzger clarified that reappointing Mr. Bollinger and Mr. Wells at this time allows them to begin planning the concerts and other activities for the upcoming season.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To re-appoint Mr. Ron Bollinger as Park Director and Mr. Matt Wells as Assistant Park Director for the 2013 season at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool.

Yes - Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Brouse

436 No – None

Mrs. Metzger requested that Borough Council take action to authorize her to advertise for Park Staff for the 2013 season at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool. Mrs. Metzger clarified that letters will be sent to all Park/Pool employees regarding their plans; additionally any employee returning be hired and then other candidates will be considered as needed.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to advertise for Park Staff for the 2013 season at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mrs. Metzger announced that Mr. Jason Mitchell, Borough Public Works Supervisor, has been cleared to return to full-time effective Tuesday, January 8, 2013. Mr. Mitchell will still be assisting in the Borough office more than he did previously due to the Borough Public Works Director vacancy.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that they received an invitation for the Borough's Annual Appreciation Dinner included in the information tonight. The annual appreciation dinner has been scheduled for Tuesday, February 5, 2013 at 6:00 PM at the Carriage Corner restaurant located at 257 E. Chestnut Street.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the Mifflinburg Christkindl Committee will be conducting an Appreciation Luncheon for all Borough employees at the Mifflinburg Borough Equipment Shed on Wednesday, January 16, 2013 from 12:00 PM to 1:00 PM.

Mrs. Metzger reported that she received an email from Mr. Wayne Bierly, President of the Mifflinburg Hose Company, requesting Borough Council action to approve the following 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Hose Company:

- The Annual Fireman's Carnival (July 23 through July 27, 2013).
- The Annual Fall Festival and Car Show.
- Safety presentations at the schools during fire prevention week.
- Open House and Fire Truck Rides.
- Traffic/road crossing at the Oktoberfest.
- Various local Fire Department Parades.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that additional details are needed in order to provide worker's compensation coverage for these events. Mrs. Metzger stated that she would contact Mr. Bierly to obtain the required details needed. Borough Council action is request to approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Hose Company as presented.

Mayor Cooney clarified that the 2013 Special Events presented are for the Mifflinburg Hose Company and informed Borough Council that during Public Safety he will be requesting Borough Council action to approve the following 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Fire Police:

- Memorial Day.
- 4th of July Activities (5K Race, Kids Race, Pet Parade, Fireworks Traffic).
- Fireman's Parade.
- Homecoming Parade.
- Halloween Parade.
- · Christkindl Market and Parades.
- Christmas Tree Lighting.

It's unknown whether the parades will be held this year due to the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project. Mr. Steese reported that the Fireman's Parade definitely won't be held this year; the Mifflinburg Hose Company voted at their company meeting to cancel the Parade.

Mr. Steese informed Borough Council that he is no longer the President of the Mifflinburg Hose Company; Mr. Wayne Bierly is now the President of the Mifflinburg Hose Company.

Mr. Brouse inquired if Borough Council should take action at tonight's meeting to approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Hose Company or wait until the required details have been obtained. Mrs. Metzger recommended that Borough Council take action at tonight's meeting to approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Hose Company as presented; once the required details have been obtained Borough Council can amend the list.

> Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Tod M. Steese

MOTION: To approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Hose Company as presented.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Cooney reported that a Public Safety Committee meeting will probably be scheduled to discuss the proposed MayFest Event hosted by Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association's (MHRA) Main Street and Elm Street programs. One of the things MHRA is proposing is the closure of the 400 block of Quarry Road. Mr. Brouse inquired if MHRA has submitted an official request. Mayor Cooney stated that MHRA has not submitted an official request; MHRA is required to provide some kind of layout/plan for the MayFest Event. Once the layout/plan for the MayFest Event has been received, a Public Safety Committee meeting will be scheduled. Mr. Brouse directed Mayor Cooney to request Borough Council action prior to conducting a Public Safety Committee meeting so the Borough has the meeting on record.

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that they received a copy of the Monthly Police Report for December 2012 included in the information tonight.

Mayor Cooney provided Borough Council with the following updates for the Mifflinburg Police Department:

- Part-Time Police Officer Officer Leif Eric Hassenplug was issued uniforms, equipment
 and sworn into duty on Tuesday, January 8, 2013. On Wednesday, January 9, 2013 Officer
 Hassenplug qualified on his department issued side arm, shotgun and riffle. Officer
 Hassenplug should be ready for duty after his training period is completed.
- Police Car Purchase The Mifflinburg Police Department took delivery of a 2013 Dodge Charger which was purchased on state bidding price from Beyer Warnock Fleet Sales. It's anticipated that the new Police car will be in service on Friday, February 1, 2013.

Mayor Cooney reminded Borough Council that Borough Council action is requested to approve the following 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Fire Police:

Memorial Day.

- 4th of July Activities (5K Race, Kids Race, Pet Parade, Fireworks Traffic).
- · Fireman's Parade.
- Homecoming Parade.
- · Halloween Parade.
- · Christkindl Market and Parades.
- · Christmas Tree Lighting.

A copy of the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Fire Police is included in the information tonight. As previously reported, the Fireman's Parade won't be held this year and can be removed from the 2013 Special Events. Borough Council action is requested to approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Fire Police.

Motion by: Tod M. Steese Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To approve the 2013 Special Events for the Mifflinburg Fire Police.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Cooney presented Borough Council with some Monthly Highlights for the Mifflinburg Police Department for December 2012.

Mrs. Robertson informed Borough Council that there is a Personnel Committee meeting scheduled for Tuesday, February 12, 2013 at 7:00 PM to discuss changing some of the benefits (vacation, sick leave, bereavement, etc.) for new management employees but also not make it seem so punitive that they have to wait to receive the benefits. A discussion was held; Borough Council made some suggestion as to what they thought the benefits should be. Mrs. Robertson stated that the Personnel Committee will discuss this matter further and make a recommendation to Borough Council. In addition, the Personnel Committee will also discuss the salary for the Borough Public Works Director position.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that Pa DCNR Community Conservation Partnership Program Small Community Recreation Grant applications are being accepted.

Mr. Brouse reported that there was a manhole that didn't have to be replaced on the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project; and that the Borough is in the process of purchasing the manhole that the contractor bought. The Borough believes they can use the manhole at Green Street to alleviate the infiltration.

Mr. Brouse informed Borough Council that the Borough will be soliciting bids for design proposals for Cherry Alley in March or April of 2013. This work was included in the 2013 budget.

 Mayor Cooney presented Borough Council with an update for the Mifflinburg Regional Economic Development (MRED) Alliance. The meeting scheduled for Wednesday, January 16, 2013 has been canceled.

Mayor Cooney provided Borough Council with an update on the following businesses in the Borough:

1. Charles Place will be opening up shop at the former Mifflinburg Sub Shop building located at 456 Chestnut Street.

2. Snyder Union Mifflin Child Development, Inc. (SUMCD) has outgrown their current location and will be relocating to the Old Theater building located at 434 Chestnut Street.

Mathison's Tax Service, located at 373 Chestnut Street Suite 2, has relocated to 2 Cedar Green Center and is now under the umbrella of H&R Block.
 PA Collector, Dave Barrett, will be opening up shop at the Old bus garage, located at 52 E.

 Chestnut Street.Nichonate, Inc. has purchased the former Ramsey's School of Martial Art building located at 449-451 Chestnut Street.

 6. Ms. Pauline Streett has contacted Mrs. Cherie Ross, Main Street Manager for Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA), regarding her vacant property located at 145 E. Chestnut Street.

 Mr. Brouse informed Borough Council that they received a copy of the Engineer's Report for January 2012 included in the information tonight for their review.

 Mrs. Metzger provided Borough Council with the following brief summary of the various miscellaneous engineering services that Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., has provided:

• Review of contractor and PennDOT questions for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project on the Borough's behalf and associated coordination. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she spoke with Mrs. Threet earlier today regarding the Chapter 94 Report. It's anticipated that the Borough may have to determine flows and pressures for some of the water valves for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project. Mrs. Metzger stated that the Borough will probably have to add one (1) or two (2) insertion valves.

 Provided the final plan set to finalize utility relocation design for the Third Street Utility Relocation Project to PennDOT on Monday, January 7, 2013.

 Provision of infiltration & inflow quantity guideline information for the Borough's use in reporting Corrective Action Plan updates to PA DEP.

Metzger to spend a not-to-exceed amount for two (2) insertion valves for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project in case the Borough needs to perform this work before the Tuesday, February 19, 2013 regular Borough Council meeting. Mrs. Metzger recommended that Borough Council take action at tonight's meeting to authorize her to spend a not-to-exceed amount for the two (2) insertion valves for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project. Mrs. Metzger stated that she is unsure what sizes the valves are; the last time it was about \$5,000.00 for a six (6) inch valve and almost \$9,000.00 for an eight (8) inch valve. Mr. Brouse recommended that Mrs. Metzger be authorized to spend up to \$15,000.00 for two (2) insertion valves for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project.

Mr. Brouse inquired if Borough Council should take action at tonight's meeting to authorize Mrs.

Motion by: Michael E. Snook Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to spend up to \$15,000.00 for two (2) insertion valves for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project.

Yes - Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mr. Brouse

No – None

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that he attended in the following events: · A Christmas Concert that was held at the Elias Center for the Performing Arts located at 212-214 South Fifth Street. • An evaluation meeting for the Elm Street Program at the Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA) office located at 300 Chestnut Street. Mayor Cooney announced that the first "Artists Among Us" event is scheduled for Wednesday January 30, 2013 at 7:30 PM in the Mifflinburg Bank & Trust Company Community Room located at 250 E. Chestnut Street. Mr. Brouse called an executive session to discuss personnel and potential litigation matters. An executive session was held from 8:55 PM to 9:42 PM. Mr. Brouse authorized Mr. Runkle to speak with the developer for National Mobile Village 2 regarding the seven (7) sewer EDU's after clarifying that it was the consensus of Borough Council. Motion by: Michael E. Snook MOTION: To adjourn the Mifflinburg Borough Council meeting. Approved via unanimous voice vote. Meeting adjourned at 9:43 PM. Respectfully Submitted, Misty L. Ross Assistant Borough Secretary